Approved  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

May 26, 2010 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, May 26, 2010 at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Andrew Livernois, Dave Nickerson and Steve Ober. TA Veloski was also present.











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – None was made. 



















2.0 Department updates








  2.1
Department of Public Works – Director Thayer 





2.1a Single Stream Recycling - Director Thayer provided the BOS with some information regarding Single Stream Recycling (SSR) and noted that he is still refining figures with Bestway.  Chair Livernois asked if the baling would be gone and Director Thayer replied yes, there would be one dumpster inside (where the mixed paper is currently) to keep everything dry. Director Thayer stated a portion of the area would need to be roped off, in order to walk through. Director Thayer noted that number 1-8 or 9 plastics would be accepted for recycling as well.  Selectman Nickerson asked if this would be a transition to the Co-op and Director Thayer replied yes, the contract with Bestway would be open ended.  TA Veloski stated the Town has a Letter of Intent with the Co-op for SSR. Director Thayer informed the Board that the Transfer Station could be open more hours, 24 hours per week for residents with one employee at the Transfer Station on Saturdays to operate the backhoe.  TA Veloski noted the contract would give the Town an opportunity to see what works the best.  Chair Livernois asked if a compactor would be needed and Director Thayer replied yes. Director Thayer stated he based his figures on a worst-case scenario and the information is just for the Board’s review but would also be checking with Waste Management. Selectman Ober asked how Director Thayer planned to educate the public regarding SSR and Director Thayer replied he would be making some flyers but has some other ideas as well. Director Thayer stated residents would need to keep the percentage of waste materials down and the goal is to reduce “MSW” costs. Director Thayer noted employees at the Transfer Station would work less hours and himself & John VanTassel would take more of a supervisory role. Selectman Nickerson stated he feels this idea, is a good way to transition.  Chair Livernois asked Director Thayer to put together a more detailed proposal.  

2.1b Truck #5 - Director Thayer informed the Board that the truck needs to be sandblasted, due to rust and repainted and provided the Board with three estimates. Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize Director Thayer to spend $1,975 dollars to repair & repaint the F550 at JW Fleet Equipment. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 







2.1c Meeting House Hill Road - Director Thayer informed the Board that a pre-bid meeting was held but there is a little more work to do. 





2.1d Letter to the NH DOT Re: Lower Bay Road – The BOS agreed the letter was okay. 











2.1e Relocation - Director Thayer informed the Board that he would like to move some of the DPW’s stuff in to the other side of the Recreation Building. The Board took under advisement.  









2.1f Meeting with Energy Committee - Director Thayer stated the meeting went well last Thursday and they wanted to see more southern exposure for the new building, a different boiler system (wood) with the same lighting lay-out. Director Thayer noted that everyone is on the same page.  Selectman Ober asked if it was discussed, to use the new Highway Garage as an emergency shelter in the future and Director Thayer replied yes but a generator would be needed for water & electricity.  Selectman Nickerson noted that the monitoring have to stay were they are currently located. Director Thayer stated the wells would be designed around. Director Thayer noted the next step would be a mechanical engineer and then to bid the site work, electricity & heat.  



2.1g Dirt @ the Recreation field - Director Thayer informed the Board that the material is being traded for work by the Augers and the BOS reviewed an accounting of the work that is to be done. Director Thayer noted that $6,400 dollars in work is owed. The Board asked Director Thayer to keep a close eye on it. Chair Livernois made a motion to authorize Director Thayer to enter in to an agreement with Auger Site Works, to do some work at the Recreation area in exchange for sand. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.




2.1h LRPC – Household Hazardous Product Collection Program – Chair Livernois made a motion to submit a Letter of Commitment with LRPC for the Household Hazardous Product Collection Program, in the amount of $1,884 dollars. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.

2.1i Application for advertising construction – Plummer Road – The BOS signed. 2.2 Planning & Zoning Enforcement 







2.2a Zoning Ordinance changes – TP Ward stated the four amendments were approved at Town Meeting and revisions have been made to the Zoning Ordinances. The changes have been made on the Town’s website and posted in the lobby for residents to review. TP Ward noted the map changes are being prepped for LRPC.  


2.2b LRPC – Contract for Mapping Services – TP Ward stated the Master Plan is taking longer than anticipated with the addition of new maps. TP Ward informed the Board that a new contract is expected within the next week, which he will review with the Planning Board then bring to the BOS for signature. 




2.2c Letter of complaint – Knox Mountain Road – TP Ward stated the letter dated 4/09 from Joan Carlson is regarding dumping on the Class VI road that is owned by Chris & Michael Knox.  TP Ward stated dumping (construction & demo debris) on the road has been confirmed and he has been in touch with the property owners.  TP Ward informed the Board a schedule for clean up was requested without a written response but verbal contact has been made. TP Ward noted some clean up has taken place but they still have a ways to go.  The BOS reviewed a letter drafted by TP Ward to be reviewed & signed by Town Counsel.  Selectman Nickerson noted that there is also an old cellar hole located on the property that has been filled.  The Board agreed unanimously that the cellar hole should be cleaned out and their signatures should be included on the letter once Town Counsel has given it approval.  








2.2d Building Code – TP Ward, Fire Chief DeSilva & the BOS will meet next week regarding this issue.  









2.2e Robitaille – ZBA Rehearing – A rehearing has been granted for Tuesday, June 22, 2010 and the BOS needs to be present. 






2.2f ZBA – Re: Technical support – TP Ward stated the ZBA does not have the technical support that the Planning Board has, for things like site plan review etc. TP Ward noted that the ZBA ha snot filled in the blanks for the kind of support they would like, so he will update the BOS as soon as they do.




  2.3
Recreation Department








2.3a T-Ball – Director Lonergan stated the last T-ball game is scheduled on 6/5 and other teams have been utilizing the fields. Director Lonergan reported that the recycling barrels are being used. 









2.3b Eagle Scouts – projects - Director Lonergan reported that Eagle Scout, Christian would be starting the dugouts soon and another Eagle Scout, who is not a resident, would be coming forward next month with another project once approval is received. The project would be to make the “Green Shed” ADA accessible.  


2.3c Summer Day Camp – Will start June 28, 2010 for 5-12 year olds, from 7:00 a.m. to 5:30 p.m. Contact Director Lonergan for more information. 



2.3d Tai-Chi Classes – Held on Thursdays from 8:30 a.m. – 9:30 a.m. 


2.3e Mini-Golf Tournament – Scheduled for August 7th. Director Lonergan noted they have done very well on hole sponsorship. 






2.3f Swim Lessons – Pre-K to Level 6. Director Lonergan stated a swimming evaluation would take place on June 25th from 1-3 p.m. @ Hermit Beach to plave children in the appropriate swimming level. Lessons to be held on 6/28 thru 7/2, 7/6 thru 7/10, 7/19 thru 7/23 and 7/26 thru 7/30. 







2.3g Golf Lessons – To be held at Den Brae Golf Course on July 7th, 14th and 21st (28th rain-date) for 6-9 year olds @ 4-5:30 p.m. and 10-14 year olds @ 6-7:30 p.m. 
  2.4
Public Welfare – OPW VanTassel stated Heather Thibodeau would be covering her vacation and typically no decisions would be made in her absence unless the situation is “life or death”. OPW VanTassel asked if she should offer the same stipend and the Board agreed this would be okay. OPW VanTassel and the BOS briefly discussed the Employee Appreciation Lunch, to be held on July 15th @ 12:00 p.m. OPW VanTassel informed the Board that Curt McGee assisted her in some last minute issues and he was very helpful & willing to help. OPW VanTassel thanked Curt McGee. OPW VanTassel noted that the widow boxes at the Town Offices would be filled & replaced on Friday. 


 

3.0 Old Business 
3.1 Maple Circle – The Board reviewed a letter from the WDA’s Kevin Hilbrunner regarding the walkway. The BOS agreed to conduct a site visit. The Board will meet with Mr. Hilbrunner next week to discuss the issue. 

3.2 “Y” project – The BOS reviewed an advertisement for engineering and okayed. 


3.3 Nomination for BOS Chair – Chair Livernois stated he would not be running for Selectman next year.  Chair Livernois made a motion to nominate Dave Nickerson as the Board’s Chairman, effective next meeting. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  

4.0 New Business









  4.1
Harassment Policy – TA Veloski stated Doug Mansfield has made some changes and the Board reviewed his comments/changes. TA Veloski noted the changes suggested need to be made with review from the Insurance Co. then some training will take place. 

5.0 Authorize Payroll & Accounts Payable Registers – The BOS reviewed/signed the payroll & accounts payable registers. The accounts payable register was made available for public inspection.  The Board signed Trust Fund Request for Highway Heavy Building Fund to the Town of Sanbornton in the amount of $12,784 dollars.












6.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement







	TML#
	Taxpayer
	Item
	Approved/Denied/Status

	n/a
	Town of Sanbornton 
	Corrected Sewer Warrant 
	Signed 

	00.004.000
	John Brown & Sons
	Timber Tax 
	Approved 

	01.016.000
	Lebrecque, Pat & Rechygl, Dennis
	Timber Tax 
	Approved 


7.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time.












8.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes  






  8.1 5/19/2010 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, May 19, 2010. Chair Livernois motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of May 19, 2010 with corrections.  Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed.




















9.0 Correspondence




        


                          9.1 DES Re: Renewal of “sludge” permit– The BOS reviewed the renewal for Upper Smith Road and took under advisement. 






  9.2 Local Government Center – New copies of “Knowing the Territory” were received. 

9.3 Letter from DOT Re: Hunkins Pond Road – DOT has reviewed the submission from H.L. Turner and made 3 comments. Jim Bouchard will make the changes then bid the project.
            







              9.4 LRPC – Annual Meeting – Scheduled for 6/28.







10.0 Town Administrator’s Report 





               10.1 Appointment – Historic District Commission – Chair Livernois made a motion to reappoint Bill Tobin to the Historic District Commission. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  

 

             10.2 Dive Masters Re: Black Brook – TA Veloski stated stimulus funding could be received for the project.  Chair Livernois made a motion to enter in to an agreement with Dive Masters to eradicate milfoil from Lake Winnisquam, not to exceed $5,000 dollars. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.       10.3 Request for State funding on Bay and Upper Bay Road – The BOS signed.     10.4 Carpet at the Fire Station – TA Veloski informed the BOS that he has spoken with Chief DeSilva and the funding for the new carpeting would need to come from the Fire budget.
                        






              10.5 Bond Rate – TA Veloski stated the bond rate is 3.875% through Franklin savings Bank.









            10.6 Safety Meetings – Have been scheduled. 







 

11.0 Selectmen’s Reports









11.1 Town Cemetery
- Selectman Ober stated the Town Cemetery looks beautiful.



 
12.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 2, 2010 at the Town Office @ 6:30 p.m. 












13.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectmen’s meeting adjourned at 8:56 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 
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